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Minutes of AGM 29/04/2017 
 

Presidents Address:  Georgina Drumm 

You are very welcome to the 2017 AGM of Athletics Ireland. It is really heartening to see so many here 

today particularly on a bank holiday weekend, we appreciate your attendance and commitment to the 

association and the sport. 

It is just over one year since my election as President of the Association and to be honest I am as pleased 

today as I was then when you the members elected me. I have travelled far and wide this last year enjoying 

your hospitality and celebrating along with you the achievements of your athletes. Now I know John must 

say to himself ever now and again where she is off to now. On a more serious note I feel that it is important 

that as President I support what you and your clubs are doing and for as long as I hold this office I will 

commit to continue to do so.  

It has been a very busy year which included the Olympic Games in Rio, which I attended, we can be very 

proud of the performances of our athletes. While there were well publicised issues around the games, I will 

quote from the Olympic Review that was commissioned by Sport Ireland 

‘’the Rio 2016 Olympic Games were successful for Athletics Ireland from both a performance and 

management perspective, with a true sense of team across athletes and staff’’.  

It is always pleasing to receive such a review and we will strive to continue to maintain and improve on our 

high standards for all international teams as we go forward. 

As you know I was elected on to the board of the Olympic Council of Ireland and again you have my 

commitment that I will serve the needs of the OCI and athletics ensuring the needs of the athletes are at 

the centre of everything we do. While the OCI has gone through a period of difficulty I have every 

confidence that with the new leadership and the renewed focus on governance that the future is bright. 

We embarked on a journey in the last quarter of 2016 of writing a strategic plan for the 2017-2020 period, 

(copies available today) .We engaged with a number of stakeholders in the preparation of the plan to 

ensure that we had meaningful inputs at the beginning of the process and this has served us well. 

 I wish to extend my thanks to Caroline O Shea for her assistance and guidance in ensuring that we 

followed the appropriate process and to the CEO and the staff of AAI. The discussion took us in many 

directions with numerous suggestions and changes throughout the process which John incorporated and 

delivered. John will speak more about this later  

We also had a very good meeting with representatives of the provincial councils and regions with lots of 

discussion on various aspect of the association which was indeed very enlightening, we do intend to 

continue with these meeting on a more regular base. 

2016 was a great year for competition for Juvenile, Junior, Under 23, Seniors and Masters, again I would 

like to thank the various committees and their chairs along with the staff and all the wonderful volunteers 

for their outstanding contribution in ensuring that we ran our championships so well.  Attendances at our 

senior championships needs to be improved and we will work hard to deliver this objective for the future.   

The building of the new indoor track as part of the Sport Ireland Campus has been a huge boost for 

Athletics, we now also have a regional development officer working in the campus.  
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Athlone International Arena is also hugely important to us and we will continue to host a number of our 

National Championships in Athlone.  

Nenagh is where it all started which served the athletic community so well over the years and I am pleased 

that there are plans to improve the facilities even further we look forward to the future development and 

with working with you.  

The building of the Cross Country course in Abbotstown was another big milestone for our sport, the Irish 

Life health National Cross Country Championships held in November were a great success.  

To our clubs and counties who also hosted our cross country championships we are indeed thankful for 

your continued support and your involvement in promoting cross country championships. 

Another exciting development was the appointment of Paul McNamara as the Director of High 

Performance, he has already hit the ground running and we feel that Paul will be a great success in the 

role, I would like to welcome him on board in his new role and wish him well.  

With the appointment of Paul there will be a renewed focus on Coaching as part of the high performance 

brief, we have many talented coaches and our plan over the next number of years is to assist these coaches 

through mentoring and assessing their needs to ensure that they can be the best that they can be. 

We continue to make progress on adopting the Governance Code which is central in ensuring that we 

manage our organisation appropriately. We have a group of board members and staff with assistance from 

an outside body working on this to ensure that we are fully compliant by the end of 2018. 

While we continue to increase our funding through our own resources we could not do what we do 

without the on-going assistance from Sport Ireland on Core Funding and High Performance Funding.  

The CEO and I met with the Board of Sport Ireland recently and they are happy with how we are operating 

and have acknowledged all we have done on increasing funding through our own resources. We received 

close on €2million through Sport Ireland in 2016 we must ensure that this funding is sustained and indeed 

increased and to copper fasten this support we must continue to run our affairs professionally. We extend 

a sincere thank you to Sport Ireland and indeed to all our sponsors. 

2016 NTO Process was a tremendous success with successful candidates receiving certification later in the 

day.  

International Appointees are to be congratulated:  John Cronin, Declan Curtin, Ronan O Hart, Pierce O 

Callaghan, Ray Flynn, Shaun Gallagher and Suzana Costin. 

Additional events in 2016 which brought great cheer to Ireland, Robert Heffernan was presented with an 

Olympic Bronze Medal in Cork, first Olympic medal presented on Irish soil. Tremendous attendance from all 

sports, a very proud day. 

Olive Loughnane World Gold Medal presented at European Track & Field Championships in Amsterdam 

presentation by Lord Sebastian Coe. Another presentation after the fact but acknowledged by all in 

attendance with great pride. 

Now I think that is enough for any one day from me, we have a full agenda with the main purpose of the 

meeting to present the 2016 Accounts which George Maybury will do. 

Thank you again for being here today which is greatly appreciated. 
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Roll Call 
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VOTING STRENGTH 

 Members 2016 Voting 
strength2017 

Present 

Antrim  3588 18  

Armagh 304 2  

Carlow  1014 6  

Cavan  567 3 1 

Clare  1727 9  

Cork  7822 40 11 

Derry  1417 8  

Donegal  2290 12 2 

Dublin  8567 43 13 

Down 2564 13  

Fermanagh 198 1  

Galway  3578 18 2 

Kerry  1663 9 3 

Kildare  2730 14 1 

Kilkenny  1802 10  

Laois  1279 7 3 

Leitrim  1044 6 1 

Limerick  1761 9 2 

Longford  386 2  

Louth  2199 11 5 

Mayo  2501 13 1 

Meath  4020 21 2 

Monaghan  1222 7 1 

Offaly  950 5 4 

Roscommon  556 3 1 

Sligo  1672 9 5 

Tipperary  2435 13  

Tyrone 410 3  

Waterford  1560 8  

Westmeath  806 5 1 

Wexford  1833 10 1 

Wicklow  1816 10 1 

Connacht   4 1 

Leinster   4 3 

Munster   4 4 

Ulster   4  

Board  16 13 

Total  380 82 



               Athletics Ireland AGM – Crowne Plaza Hotel, Santry, 29th April 2017 

4 
 

Auditors Report 
Presented by Joe Fitzgerald – Mulcahy, O’Neill, Fitzgerald & Co. 

Proposed:  Michael Quinlan  Seconded:  Bríd Golden 

Minutes AGM 2015  

Proposed:  Michael Heery  Seconded:  Mary Cronin 

Financial Update – George Maybury, Chair of Finance & Risk 
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Comments 
 What is the process for reviewing governance?  Will the review be conducted by a body other than 

Carmichael? (Catherine Muckian) 

 Review process will be conducted by outside body. (Georgina Drumm) 

 Athletes traveling to European Youth Championship were required to make a financial 

contribution.  No athlete should be required to pay when representing Ireland.  (Nick 

Davis) 

 There was a budget of €50k for the event based on 16 athletes reaching the qualifying 

standard.  31 athletes achieved the standard, costing €90k.  €20k of the shortfall was 

generated through AAI.  The balance was contributed by Counties/Regions in support of 

their athletes.  This was a good news story, no athlete was required to make a payment on 

their own behalf.  The opportunity afforded to all qualifying athletes to travel was a very 

positive experience for the athlete’s long term development. (George Maybury, John Foley, 

Bríd Golden) 

Finance Report Proposed:  Michael Quinlan  Seconded:  Catherine Muckian 

Budget 2017     Proposed:  Bill Allen   Seconded:  Tom Thompson 



               Athletics Ireland AGM – Crowne Plaza Hotel, Santry, 29th April 2017 

12 
 

CEO update – John Foley 
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Club Safety Statement – George Maybury, Chair of Finance & Risk 
The Club Safety Statement is a guide for clubs in the best practice model for safety. 

 

Coaching & Development Update - Brid Golden, Chair of High Performance 
Focus areas, open floor discussion: 

 Is it appropriate to bring the Coaching/Development & High Performance Committees together? 

 How do we manage club and development coaching? 

 

Comments from the floor 

 General approval for further debate on uniting the committees 

 It is important to remain focused on development to ensure that an amalgamated committee 

represents all stakeholders. 

 Club coaches should be included in athlete development when their athlete progresses to HP level. 

 Technical event coaches are improving at club level. 

 Kerry development squads, funded through a registration levy are excellent. 

 Dublin Graded Meetings include coaching workshops in specific events. 

 RDO’s work needs to be reviewed, they are overwhelmed. 

 We need more interaction with post primary schools with regard to coaching. 

 Are there enough qualified coaches to take on the extra work? 

 We need to find ways to retain coaches. 

 If the committees merge we must ensure that Coaching & Development receive adequate focus. 

 Juvenile Competition should be age appropriate, early specialisation is leading to burnout. Do we 

need to broaden the scope to look at juvenile athletics in its totality? 

 There is a lack of competition opportunities for field event athletes. 

 We need a broad base of athletes in order to find athletes with inherent ability. 

 We will need to amend our Memo’s and Art’s to reflect any proposed changes in the committee 

structure. 

 Coaching sits in both Development and High Performance areas. 

 Some divide is necessary between Development/Coaching/High Performance. 

 

Summary – Bríd Golden 
Development is our core work and deserves continued investment.  Athletes choose their own paths, 

however we need to create the pathways. 

 

Congress 2018  
Venue for Congress 2018 will be Carrick-on-Shannon – Landmark Hotel, 28th April 

The Business of the 2018 AGM concluded. 
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AGM Closed  
 




